 ALRESFORD PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting (held by telephone conference) on 1st July 2020 
Cllrs. present (remote attendance): Cllr. F. Belgrove (Chairman), Cllr. Osborne, Cllr. Wiggins, Cllr. L. Belgrove, Cllr. Housden, Cllr. Swash and Cllr. Scott.
Also present (remote attendance): Parish Clerk & Cty. Cllr. Goggin
                      



Minutes
Announcements:
1. Cllr. Day had resigned from the council to be ordained as a minister in the church, thanks was given to all of her contributions over the time she had spent on the Parish Council and wish her well for the future.
2. Mrs Jane Lee had sadly passed away, the Parish Council conveyed condolences to Janes family. No funeral to take place, a formal gathering had been arranged. 

3. Thanks given to all councillors for their hard work during the Coronavirus lockdown
07.20.1599 Apologies for Absence

Cllr. Hammick and Cllr. Clark gave apologies. Cllr. Pippa Dennitts (Great Bentley PC Chairman) was not able to attend.
07.20.1600 Declarations of Interest

There were none.

Cllr. Wiggins arrived on the call at 19.41pm

07.20.1601 Minutes of the last monthly meeting

The minutes of the meeting from 3rd June 2020 were agreed after minor adjustments made, as requested by Cllr. L. Belgrove.

07.20.1602 Public Forum (members of the public and guests can address the council or submit written questions/statements). Time limit 3 mins per person. Item limited to 10 minutes.
A resident had a question about Munson Close, it is a cul-de-sac 20mph speed limit requested but why not a speed reduction on B1027?

Another resident raised a similar query but relating to Cockaynes Lane.

07.20.1603 Finance Report for June 2020
The report was agreed, all in favor.
Action: RFO to process payments.

07.20.1604 Internal Audit report

Council to review and action any issues raised.

Report was reviewed by the council. 2 minor things to action; 
i) fidelity cover needs to be higher 
ii) an amount relating to Eon needed amending which has been done.
Councillor’s were pleased with the report and thanked the Clerk and RFO for their hard work.

07.20.1605 Annual Governance and Annual Return for 2019-2020

(i) Year End figures to review and approve

The year end figures had been circulated to all councillors prior to the meeting. It was proposed to approve the figures presented, all councillor’s present agreed.

(ii) To approve Annual Governance Statement (section 1) 

The Annual Governance Statement was read out and agreed by all councillor’s present.

(iii) To approve Accounting Statement (section 2)

The Accounting Statement was reviewed and approved by all councillor’s present.

Wet signatures by the Chairman, RFO and Clerk would be carried out before submission to PKF Littlejohn.

Action: RFO, Chairman and Clerk to sign paperwork and submit to PKF Littlejohn.

07.20.1606 New planning applications

Council to consider the below, comments to be submitted to TDC.

1.  20/00563/FUL – proposed two storey and first floor rear/side extension – Mr T Ayling - Hazelmere, St Osyth Road, Alresford 
Comments: FB – 3 abstentions, 3 in favour. Overall, no objection.
2. 20/00604/FUL – remove rotten gate and erect wooden close-board fence to front of property – Mr S Oakshott - St Christopher Colchester Main Road Alresford Colchester Essex CO7 8DB
Comments: No objection.
3. 20/00616/FUL – proposed extensions over existing garage to create new living space – Mr D Dukelow - 9 Ford Lane Alresford Colchester Essex CO7 8AS
Comments: No objections.

Action: Clerk to update planning portal with decisions.

07.20.1607 COVID-19 response:

i) Office to re-open - Agreed
ii) Football club to have access to playing field and use of washrooms - Agreed
iii) Tennis nets to be erected (once office re-opens) – Still not viable to do this
iv) Play area & equipment to be re-opened – If appropriate signage is put in place making it clear that visitors to the facilities need to be responsible for their own sanitizing ideally before and after.
Action: Clerk to get signage etc put in place for opening agreed areas. 
07.20.1608 Borehole for playing field

Resolution: Council to allocate £1500 towards the project

The council agreed to allocate £1500 to the project. Cllr. Housden asked if any pilot holes had been made to establish the water table. It was clarified that they had not, but a survey was undertaken, pilot holes will be carried out by an approved contractor.

Action: Clerk to inform ACRFC regarding the funds available.

Cllr. Scott arrived on the call at 20.02pm.

07.20.1609 District Councillor’s report (Written Report) and 3 min verbal report

See report. Appendix 1.
Dist. Cllr. Scott and Dist. Cllr. Wiggins attended an all members briefing this evening, update given, Dist. Cllr. Scott informed the council that Russ Cole (ex-Police) now an Officer for TDC. 8000 cat 1residents needing food parcels in Tendring. 100 personal visits made by officers for the vulnerable. Loneliness and anxiety big factors in Tendring. Track and Trace and Super Saturday were mentioned also. 
07.20.1610 Essex County Councillor Report (Written Report) and 3 min verbal report

See report Appendix 2.
07.20.1611 Highways report

i) Cockaynes Lane – More investigation to be carried out due to the vulnerable users (mainly pedestrians) and the excessive number of vehicles using the lane. Alresford Parish Council had a road safety report carried out three years ago, it did say that a full risk assessment due to vulnerable users was required.
ii) B1027 – To be reassessed regarding speed limit reduction.
iii) Wivenhoe Road – No action at this stage apart from speed limit enforcement.
Cllr. F. Belgrove attended a Local Highways Panel meeting recently. All three requests originally put forward were rejected.
07.20.1612 Environment – Update on initiatives

· Flood lights have been changed to LEDs
· Quotes for electric vehicle charge points
· Solar energy
· Flower planters and shrubs are still planned to go ahead and the disabled access at the Creek to go on the next agenda.
07.20.1613 Measures to address fly-tipping and littering

i) Council to consider using surveillance cameras to gain evidence for prosecutions.
All councillor’s agreed that the Parish Council should do what it can to get on top of the issues. Cllr. Swash commented as long as the footage can be used as evidence. All in favor
Action: Clerk and Chairman to look at options available and report back to full council.

07.20.1614 Electricity charges

i) Pavilion; update on new contract

The RFO advised not to automatically renew with EON, a better alternative to be sourced. All in favor.

Action: RFO to look into a different provider.

07.20.1615 Clerk updates/reports

i) LCAS Foundation level update – All the paperwork had been submitted a while ago, just waiting on confirmation as to whether the council had achieved the award or not.
ii) Health & Safety Training update – The Clerk and Cllr. F. Belgrove completed the training recently.
iii) P3 report – see appendix 3
iv) Handy Person report – Weed killing, litter picking, and 2 bin installations carried out recently.

v) Casual vacancy update – A notice had been placed on the notice board and website as stipulated by TDC (for 14 days then confirmation would be given as to co-option).
07.20.1616 RCCE annual renewal

Council to consider renewal cost of £60.50 inc. vat. All in favor.

Action: RFO to process payment.

07.20.1617 Wooden fencing at the play area (St. Andrews Close/Ford Lane)

Council to consider reducing the damage to the base of the wooden fencing caused by strimming, by removing the bottom 4 inches of the pales of the palisade fence (up to the bottom of the first arris rail) and to fit a  gravel board made of a durable material. This will stop further damage occurring. Costs to be within materials budget for handyman. All in favor.
Action: Handyperson to proceed with works.

07.20.1618 Parish Council website certificate 

Council to consider spend for SSL certificate, cost approx. £15.99 (ex. vat) per year. All agreed to pay for the certificate. All in favor.
Action: RFO to process payment.

07.20.1619 Neighbourhood Plan update (verbal)

TDC happy with what had been submitted. Cllr. F. Belgrove addressed Ardleigh as they are in the process of putting a Neighbourhood Plan together. Ardleigh congratulated Alresford and all those involved on a great plan.

Cllr. Scott declared an interest.

Acknowledge milestones in the Alresford Neighbourhood Plan. Inform Cllr. Clark of comment made from Cllr. Fairley.
07.20.1620 Council to consider reimbursement of conference call charges for 1st July 2020 meeting

All in favor.
07.20.1621 PCSO report

Report had been circulated. Concern expressed for the severity of the type of crimes logged. Speeding figures, Wivenhoe Road;18 caught top speed 44mph and B1027; 5 caught top speed 50mph. Cllr. F. Belgrove spent up to 3 hours with the PCSO doing speed watch.
PCSO attending court as a speeder did not agree with the fine but they ended up getting their fine doubled as it is not being tolerated.
07.20.1622 Councillor’s to raise any matters they feel should be brought to the attention of the Council (1 minute each councillor).

Cllr. Hammick - Increasing Mental Health issues in the village, concern as it is on the increase.
Cllr. L. Belgrove - Fly tipping/littering, increasing all over the district. Police will not be dealing with the issue; a separate firm will be dealing with it in conjunction with TDC.
Cllr. L. Belgrove – query from Cty. Cllr. Goggin’s report list item 24, what court case? incinerator near Basildon. Expectations of performance had not been met.

Cllr. Housden thanked the volunteers doing shopping for residents, including himself, it’s really appreciated.

Cllr. Osborne – Gravel Pits around Alresford. Mentioned previous history. Contracts originally agreed are not being honored as they change hands several times over the time period. Alresford cannot keep having fishing lakes as a backup. Alresford does not need any more extractions. Cty. Cllr. Goggin responded that when the extraction had finished whatever was agreed originally should still stand.

Cllr. Scott – Bin near the play area, the base of the bin needs repairing. Ticketing of vehicles inappropriately parking on Staunton Gate roads (not been adopted yet), PCSO to be contacted by Cllr. Scott to see if she can ticket vehicles.
Clerk - Clothing banks; contracting company to change, not know yet who that would be.
07.20.1623 Meeting Ends 21.06pm
Chairman/Vice Chairman signed:……………………………………  Date:…………………………
Appendix 1 – District Council report
Alresford Parish Council – July 2020
District

We have just come from an All Members Briefing.

Ian Davidson continues to send out daily updates on the Covid 19 situation.

Gary has had weekly Group Leader Briefings.  This mornings briefing spoke about Widdecombe – how many meetings/working parties that a particular group is able to attend – the change was due to Councillors changing their parties.  

The business grants is still continuing within TDC helping businesses. 

Whilst Council Meetings are taking place virtually there are more of them.  Planning Committee has started to have regular meetings which should help with the enormous amount that TDC has received since the pandemic started.

Public toilets are now open in TDC.

Gary has been part of a cross party group for the PPL10 which has been discussing energy and renewable initiatives which will go into the District Plan.

Alresford 
We have given out recycling boxes to residents.

We have continued to have requests for prescriptions and shopping needs in the Village.

We continue to report fly tipping and non-collection of refuse.

 Gary cleared glass off the playing field and also gas canisters.

We have been approached by a resident in Cockaynes Lane about the speeding along the lane.

We have been approached about the parking at the entrance of Pippins Way as it is dangerous to vehicles entering and exiting the road.

The S106 money for the Cockaynes Lane North has been changed slightly.

The street names on the newest site will be named after plums. 

We asked if TDC could get in touch with Taylor Wimpey to find out if they would plant trees on Cockaynes Lane North site.

Gary has spoken with TW about ‘The Lap’ being turfed and it being watered.

Gary attended the meeting where the Neighbourhood Plan was passed.  He was not allowed to take part in the vote as he is a PC.  A comment was made that the milestones should be part of the Neighbourhood Plan.

We have been emailed about the Alresford Hall development which will be heard by the Planning Committee in August as they are still waiting for information.

Appendix 2 – ECC report

	1.
	ECC Recycling centres.

Locally Clacton & Colchester.
	Circular sent to councilors via AG’s “clerk” system. Plus direct from ECC & press.
	ECC looking to open other smaller sites locally.  Social distancing inside compound now reduced.  Traffic issues a consideration.
	Clacton Opened 18 May.  Listed restrictions not asked when I went last week.  Approx 40 minutes.  Staff helpful.  Traffic problem minimized. One way.

	2.
	ECC Highways Issues monthly bulletin
	Circular sent to councilors via AG’s “clerk” system.
	Update included article on older style concrete roads.  Plus repairs still being completed
	AG wrote to highway buddy about similar roads in my division.  Awaiting response.  Bellfield Ave being looked at after AG requests

	3.
	Notes from highway briefing
	Circular sent to councilors via AG’s “clerk” system.
	Speed & volume surveys temporarily suspended.
	Felt that any results would not be truly representative.

	4.
	4. Local Highways Panel.

	June 19
	AG to attend as member of panel.  Cllrs Belgrove [Alresford] too.
	Backlog of applications mean that unlikely that any new systems will be delivered this year.  Probably 21/22

	5.
	B1027 speed review.


	Discussions re accident reality and probability of accidents & deaths. Priorities requested.  Possibility report to be prepared over coming months. Revolutionary choices?
	With support from 4 councils AG has campaigned for overall review of whole length 3 to 4 years.


	ECC have agreed to undertake full review of B1027 in summer.



	6.
	Colne School Zebra crossing & junction changes.
	 June 9. Meeting Attended with Cllr Howard.  School expansion plans already shown to BTC @ £5 M
	Smaller group than original. ECC + Sigma Trust + ECC Education + AG
	Prepared plans for junction going to LHP.  Already funded.  Project money needed. Probably 21/22 unless cancelation slot available.     Zebra crossing plans funds at £9K paid by ECC from expansion plans.  Needs funding.  Prob 22/23

	7,
	Regular update meetings with ECC officers and other Councillors.

Variety of subjects.
	Some road resurfacing & re-dressing going ahead.

 
	4000 volunteers for ECC Shield programe. Not enough work for all volunteers.

ECC spent £106 million extra. Two grants from central govt but only £37 & £26 millions.

Potential shortfall in rates.  Reserves being used.  Good to have them!
	COVID.  In many areas ECC are not entirely totally responsible, but are aware of their social and moral responsibility.  COVID STILL AT LEVEL 4

	8.
	Library in Essex Nearest in Brightlingsea. Meet 04/06/20
	In the second tranche of libraries to be opened soon.
	Mandy Bines retired.  Will be missed! 16 libraries open immediately. Births, Marriages notified – lots of work.
	When open will be interesting to see social distancing.  Extra ECC support for libraries.  Repeat no closures

	9.
	Brightlingsea Food Bank
	Following comments at last BTC meet.  AG in discussion with Pomroys’ to offer help from ECC.
	Initially discuss ½ term food vouchers.  No help needed currently. Last summer they coped with food parcels for students qualifying.  Planned same for this summer.
	Due to generosity of residents and organisations BFB have good funds & volunteers. Recent announcement about summer school holidays will allow them to go “extra” mile

	10
	Junior schools opening. Problem with B’sea.
	BTC Letters sent to Cllr Gooding & Claire Kershaw from BTC after last meet.
	Cllr Gooding replied to BTC.

AG in discussions with Cllr Howard. She building good long term relationship. Aware outbreak.
	National guidelines confirmed. Priority to get as many pupils in front of teachers for as long as possible.

	11.
	11. Community Shielding.  ECC scheme. 
	4,000 volunteers over whole of Essex
	
	Not all Volunteer used.  That’s a good thing!  Recommended as additional help to local efforts.

	12
	Cycle track B1029.

Brightlingsea hill
	Nasty accident involving one resident on his bike.  Gravel
	Site visit with injured resident.  Pictures submitted. He completed ECC “report-it” tool.
	AG arranged with TDC Highway Rangers for visit with actions.  Swept by ECC

	13.
	North Essex passenger group meeting. June 12.
	Discussion including home to school transport.
	Social distance means that an 80-seater bus can only carry 19 passengers to 2M rules!
	Problem.  Essex spent years trying to get cars off school run.  May have to temporary change advice.

	14.
	Potholes member led initiative. 2020
	Plans to reintroduce. Similar to last time. Two bus lengths.
	Some already on list. Some not qualify. Select.
	AG to speak to each Council.  What’s their priority?

	15.
	Park & pedal

Park & walk. Discussions
	Part of walking & cycling initiatives from central government
	Its not a “war” on cars.
	Use park & ride facility in Colchester in a different and additional way.

	16.
	Potholes & Pavements Update
	Nice to see some good make safes and even some full repairs.
	Less traffic makes some repairs easier.
	Repairs well received

	17.
	Member grant. £10K from ECC
	Discussion re options
	Residents & Councils. AG seeking match funding.
	Need consult with all 5 parishes 

	18.
	Childrens partnership Board meeting 04/06/20
	Lockdown problems for children
	Partnership includes police, welfare organisations, schools.
	Concerns over many points but most concern about mental and abuse issues.

	19.
	Briefing from 2 cabinet members. 04/06/20.
	1st week children back school. June 4.  Some never closed.
	Also improved cycle routes in Colchester.  Hope they are used?
	No obvious outbreaks known from opening.  Staff working very hard

	20.
	Education & Early years meet 05/06/20
	
	Building plans over next 4/5 years.  Locally Colne school could be + 300 extra students
	Planning for schools over next 25 years.

	21,
	Education meet 11/06/20
	Letters from residents re Black Lives matter.
	Discuss options re summer schools/camps.  School and County premises open?
	Priority. As many pupils as possible in front of teachers for as long as can

	22.
	Passenger Transport meet.12/06/20
	Discuss. Large scale return to schools in September
	With social distancing need 100% more buses and drivers. ECC.  Possibly bus marshals, passenger assistants. Masks?
	Good local services within ECC budgets. Discuss number of bus companies up for sale!

	23.
	Early years board.  16/06/20
	Pupils with extra needs.  Some social. Some medical.
	Not all sites able to stay open with reduced numbers.  More hubs. Basically schools & nurseries are safe places.
	Again mention of mental issues for some parents and pupils.  Difficult for under 4’s

	24.
	Cabinet briefing. 18/06/20
	Simon Walsh. Waste plant. Liz McKinley
	Court Case. Also summer camps. Capacity. Much more needed than last year.
	Do we have capacity for expected demand?  Active Essex to help?

	25.
	LHP meeting 19/06/20

[attended with Cllr.Belgrove]
	Budget £395K. Commissioned schemes already £351K + £29K
	Only £15K left for whole year. Locally schemes on list. 
	Looking for schemes that will not be completed this year?  Slippage.

	26.
	Minerals meet 23/06/20
	Balancing competing needs of sustainable developments 
	Government require 7 years supply. Aggregates = Sand & Gravel. Brick Clay. GREEN what we must recycle and use again. Less landfill!
	2014 adopted plan appears to be working well.  Good that we have so much locally [money] and that need does not have to travel so far.

	27.
	Govt assistance scheme
	Aimed at small firms and groups
	Administered by TDC & Colchester DC.
	AG managed to help 4 applications at £10K each locally

	28.
	Great Bentley speeding
	Another accident at Shairs Lane
	LHP issue but explained budget.  Speed Cam?
	Recommended come to GB Parish meeting to put forward case.


Appendix 3 – P3 report

During June the following work has been carried out:-
Footpath 157_17

2 volunteers (Mary and myself)

2 mornings 

Cutting back overhanging tree growth

Footpath 162_16

4 volunteers (3 from Cockaynes Wood Trust and myself)

1 morning

Removing fallen trees across footpath

Footpath 157_2

4 volunteers (3 from Cockaynes Wood Trust and myself)

1 morning + 1 more planned for tomorrow morning

Cutting back tree growth encroaching on footpath

All work was carried out strictly to EH health and safety instructions and we only received appreciative comments from members of public who we encountered.
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